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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

                                                                               March 8, 2018
Approved by: ___________________

Date: _________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Dan Petrelli, Clerk; Rich Haskins 

                                                     Michael McGovern; James Marran; Christopher Matera; 
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present:  Jamie Margoupis; Matt Sabourin; Gary Verrill
7:30pm - Public Hearing: Special Permit 

                Charielle

   37 Maple Lane
Additional information submitted: Hand drawn elevation plan

R. Deschenes read the public Hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle on 
February 22, 2018 and March 1, 2018.
Jamie Margoupis represented the applicant and explained that the special permit request was for the construction of a garage addition with living space above. The lot was pre-existing non-conforming in nature. The septic was located on the opposite side of the dwelling making it unusable for the proposed.
It was asked if the deck was being rebuilt as well and it was noted that it was not but they would be looking to construct a set of stairs and landing from the addition to the back yard. When asked if the roof line would match the existing the Board was told that the design had not been completed, but added that it would not be any higher and could potentially be lower.
R. Haskins questioned the driveway and whether it would be widened further at the road. J. Margoupis said he did not think it needed to be but added that it may be widened within the interior of the lot for access to the new garage.  

M. McGovern noted that the steps and landing were not on the plan and needed to be in order to be part of the approval process for the special permit. He was comfortable accepting it hand drawn on the plan which was then added by J. Margoupis.
All others present in favor or opposition:

Gary Verrill, 42 Maple Lane noted he was in full support of the project. 
M. McGovern motioned, D. Petrelli seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.
7:40pm – Public Hearing: Special Permit

                 Sabourin
                 5 Sunrise Drive

*M. McGovern stepped down from his seat on the Board.
R. Deschenes read the public Hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle on February 22, 2018 and March 1, 2018.

Matthew Sabourin explained that the project included the tear down and rebuild of a residence on Ramshorn Pond. The home sits less than a foot away from the property line and would be relocated further away making it less nonconforming as shown on the plan. The property has a well and recently installed septic system. The applicant showed visuals of the abutting residences and he maintained that the project was in keeping with the neighborhood.
J. Marran asked how far from the water the abutting homes were and it was replied that they staggered with one being closer and the other being further away.

R. Deschenes questioned the set back of 4.2 ft. from the closest line and it was noted moving it would also give room for maintenance of the home.

D. Petrelli noted the unique bump out in that related property line in which R. Deschenes added that it appeared that the home was built out into the other property and that was their way of fixing it.
R. Haskins questioned existing square footage and was told 616 square feet which did not include the canopy. R. Deschenes noted that it was 1,344sq ft. with the garage of which Mr. Sabourin agreed.

All others present in favor or opposition to the petition: none

The Board agreed a site visit would not be necessary finding that the applicant had provided enough detailed information as well as the fact that the structure would be moving further away from its closest property line. J. Marran did inquire about the height of the ridge and was answered (30) feet with the existing being (20) feet. It was noted that there would also be a walk out basement. R. Haskins asked what was located on the other side of Griggs Road and was told it was all vacant land.
D. Petrelli motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.
*M. McGovern re-joined the Board.
7:50pm – Public Hearing: Special Permit

                 T.J.J. Development Corp.

                 182 Manchaug Rd.

R. Deschenes read into the record a request to continue the public hearing to the next regularly scheduled meeting date. A new architect had been hired and was working on the requested elevation and architectural plans.

M. McGovern noted that this was the third petition on the property that had come in front of the Board and there still had not been construction. It was felt that it was good that the Board was now requesting the information to ensure a good project.

R. Haskins motioned, M. to continue the Public Hearing to April 5, 2018 at 7:40pm.
Board Business:
Approval of Minutes:
R. Haskins motioned, D. Petrelli seconded and the vote unanimous to accept the December 7th meeting minutes as read.

R. Haskins motioned, D. Petrelli seconded and the vote unanimous to accept the February 1st meeting minutes as written.

R. Haskins motioned, D. Petrelli seconded and the vote unanimous to accept the February 8th meeting minutes as read.

Decision: 37 Maple Lane: Special Permit
                 Charielle
R. Haskins motioned and D. Petrelli seconded to approve the special permit with conditions for the addition of the one room and garage with height of ridge being no higher than the existing structure and the driveway not to be expanded at the road as portrayed on the plan. 

Discussion:
The Board reviewed the special permit conditions and found that:

· The proposed use was appropriate as it was residential in nature and consistent with the neighborhood. 

· The septic and water systems are pre-existing.
· The Board found that there would be no negative effect of the developed use upon the neighborhood.
· The Board found that there would be no undue nuisance or serious hazard caused to the public good. 
The Board granted the approval based on the submitted plans noting the handwritten addition of the deck.  

Vote: 6-0-in favor 

*M. McGovern removed himself from the Board
Decision: 5 Sunrise Drive: Special Permit
                 Sabourin
R. Haskins motioned, and C. Matera seconded to approve the special permit based on the special permit criteria to replace the existing home as proposed on the (submitted) site and architectural plans. 
Discussion:

The Board found that the applicant met the special permit requirements as outlined in the bylaw.

R. Haskins added that the petitioner had provided all the necessary information and was actually moving the residence away from the side lot line and not significantly enlarging the structure. He added that the project was in keeping with the neighborhood in which the Board agreed.
Vote: 5-0 in favor
8:05pm. - Meeting adjourned

Respectfully submitted,
Lynn Dahlin

Board Secretary
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